
 

 

 
_______________________________________________________________________________________________ 

 
If you are in any doubt about the contents of this Supplement, you should consult your stockbroker, bank 
manager, solicitor, accountant or other independent f inancial adviser. 
 
The Directors of the Manager whose names appear under the heading “Directory” in the prospectus of  the 
Fund dated 3 August 2021 (the “Prospectus”) accept responsibility for the information contained in the 
Prospectus and in this Supplement. To the best of the knowledge and belief of the Directors (who have 
taken all reasonable care to ensure that such is the case) the information contained in the Prospectus and 
in this Supplement is in accordance with the facts and does not omit anything likely to affect the im port o f  
the information. 
_____________________________________________________________________________________ 
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This Supplement contains information relating to Units of State Street GRU Euribor Plus Fund (the 
“Sub-Fund”), which is a separate Sub-Fund of State Street Global Advisors Gross Roll Up Unit 
Trust (the “Fund”). 
 
The date of this Supplement is 3 August 2021 
_____________________________________________________________________________________ 
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DEFINITIONS 
 
Unless otherwise defined herein or unless the context otherwise requires all def ined terms 
used in this Supplement shall bear the same meaning as in the Prospectus. 
 
“Business Day”, a day on which banks are open in Dublin and/or any such other day or 
days as the Manager may determine and notify in advance to Unitholders.  
  
“Initial Offer Period”, the period beginning at 9 am (Irish time) on 4 August 2021 and 
ending at 5 pm (Irish time) on 3 February 2022 or such other period as the Manager may 
determine and notify to the Central Bank. 
 
“Sub-Investment Manager”, means State Street Global Advisors Limited. 
 
“Valuation Point”, the close of business in the relevant markets on the Dealing Day.  
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INTRODUCTION 
 

The State Street Global Advisors Gross Roll Up Unit Trust (the “Fund”) is authorised in 
Ireland by the Central Bank as a UCITS for the purposes of the UCITS Regulations. The 
Fund is a unit trust and is structured as an umbrella fund in that Units of the Fund may be 
allocated to separate classes with one or more classes representing a separate Sub-Fund of 
the Fund. Each Sub-Fund may have more than one class. 
 
The Sub-Fund currently has two classes of Units in issue designated as Class A Units and 
Class X Units. 
 
Class X Units are only available for purchase by investors, collective investment schemes or 
pooled funds who either directly or indirectly through the Investment Manager and / or Sub-
Investment Manager or one of their affiliates obtain investment management services f rom 
the Investment Manager and / or the Sub-Investment Manager or one of their affiliates and in 
respect of which advice the Investment Manager and / or the Sub-Investment Manager or 
one of their affiliates receives a fee. 
 
This Supplement contains information relating to the Units of State Street GRU 
Euribor Plus Fund to be issued in accordance with the Prospectus and this 
Supplement. This Supplement forms part of and should be read in the context of and 
together with the general description of the Fund contained in the current Prospectus 
together with the most recent audited annual report and accounts and, if  published 
after such report (or if the first such report has not been issued), a copy of the latest 
unaudited semi-annual report. 
 
Profile of a Typical Investor 
 
The typical investors of the Sub-Fund are expected to be retail and institutional investors 
who want to take a long or short-term exposure to the performance of high quality Euro 
denominated money market instruments, short term debt and debt related instruments and 
are prepared to accept the risks associated with an investment of this type, including the 
volatility of such markets.  It is expected that the Sub-Fund will exhibit an overall low volatility 
level as its volatility will be closely correlated with the volatility of the Index.  
 
The Sub-Fund may invest a significant amount of its Net Asset Value in deposits and 
money market instruments. An investment in the Sub-Fund is not in the nature of a 
deposit in a bank account and is not protected by any government, government 
agency or other guarantee scheme which may be available to protect the holder of a 
bank deposit account. The value of Units may go down as well as up and investors 
may not get back any of the amount invested. 
 
 

INVESTMENT OBJECTIVES AND POLICIES 
 
The Sub-Fund aims to achieve enhanced cash returns in excess of the ICE BofA Euro 
Currency 3-Month Deposit Offered Rate Constant Maturity Index (the “Index”) using a 
fundamental macro and credit research approach.  
 
The Index is based on the assumed purchase of a hypothetical instrument having three 
months to maturity and with a coupon equal to the closing quote for the Index. That issue is 
sold the following day (priced at a yield equal to the current day closing of the Index) and is 
rolled into a new three month instrument. The Index will therefore always have a constant 
maturity equal to exactly three months. 
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The Investment Manager and / or the Sub-Investment Manager will seek to combine a 
relative value approach in determining which instruments to invest in on behalf  of the Sub -
Fund, while using credit analysis to seek to identify investments and issuers that it believes 
best suit the objectives of the Sub-Fund. As part of this process, the Investment Manager 
and / or the Sub-Investment Manager uses in-depth research to identify sectors, issuers and 
securities that it deems attractive for purchase in light of the risks presented. The Investment 
Manager and / or the Sub-Investment Manager also coordinates with a dedicated credit 
research team who also help identify any issuer and/or market risks.  In addition, the 
Investment Manager and / or the Sub-Investment Manager integrates a review of issuers’ 
ESG ratings and other ESG data metrics into the relative value and credit quality analysis.  
 
The Sub-Fund invests in a diversified portfolio of high quality Euro denominated money 
market instruments, short term debt and debt related instruments (described  below) which 
are traded on the exchanges/markets listed in Appendix I of the Prospectus (or which are to 
be traded on such exchanges/markets within a year of being issued) and having, at the time 
of acquisition, the credit ratings listed below. In normal circumstances, the majority of issuers 
will be domiciled in Europe; however, inclusion in the portfolio is based on the currency of 
the issue, and not the domicile of the issuer, therefore issuers may be domiciled in other 
jurisdictions around the world. 
 
The Sub-Fund’s investments may comprise cash, fixed term deposits, f ixed and floating rate 
instruments including (but not limited to) certificates of deposit, banker acceptances, freely 
transferable promissory notes, commercial paper, f loating rate notes (e.g. unsecured 
medium term notes), debentures, asset backed commercial paper, government bonds, 
corporate bonds and asset backed securities each of which may also be acquired for 
ancillary liquid asset purposes.  
 
The Sub-Fund may also use for efficient portfolio management purposes only repurchase 
and reverse repurchase agreements and derivatives including currency forward contracts, 
options, interest rate swaps, and futures. The Sub-Fund will not have any material un-
hedged foreign currency exposure. For further information on the specific financial derivative 
instruments, please see Appendix I of the Prospectus. 
 
The Sub-Funds’ investments may be issued or guaranteed as to principal or interest by 
sovereign governments, their agencies and instrumentalities (“Sovereign Issuers”), 
supranational entities and EU and non-EU corporations and financial institutions.   
 
The Sub-Fund may invest up to 100% of its net assets in debt and/or debt related 
instruments issued or guaranteed as to principal and interest by the governments of EU 
Member States, its agencies or instrumentalities. 
 
The Sub-Fund may invest an aggregate of 10% of its net assets in the shares of short term 
money market funds where the Investment Manager and / or the Sub-Investment Manager  
considers that (a) the amounts to be invested are too small or are available too late in the 
day to be effectively invested in money market instruments, (b) shares of short term money 
market funds would provide a better return than direct investment in money market  
instruments or (c) such investments would enhance the Fund’s liquidity.  
 
Investment in short term money market funds will be confined to both UCITS and alternative 
investment funds that satisfy the requirements of the Central Bank (which currently comprise 
Class A Schemes established in Guernsey, Recognised Funds established in Jersey, 
Authorised Schemes established in the Isle of Man, retail investor alternative investment 
funds open-ended collective investment schemes authorised by the Central Bank, an EEA 
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Member State, the United States, Jersey, Guernsey or the Isle of Man) and which comply, in 
all material respects, with the provisions of the Central Bank ’s AIF Rulebook. 
 
The Sub-Fund will only invest in instruments with expected maturities of less than five years. 
The weighted average maturity of the Sub-Fund’s investments will not exceed one year and 
the weighted average life of the Sub-Fund’s investments will not exceed 2 years. 
 
The Sub-Fund will not invest in any fixed or floating rate instruments with a long-term credit 
rating lower than Baa2/BBB/BBB by at least two recognised rating agencies (Standard & 
Poor’s Rating Group, Moody’s Investors Services, Fitch IBCA or an equivalent rating 
agency) (“Recognised Rating Agencies”) at the time of purchase  of the securities. 
 
For money markets instruments a short-term rating of at least A-2/P-2/F2 by at least one 
Recognised Rating Agency at the time of purchase is required.  
 
The Sub-Fund will invest primarily in securities denominated in Euro. Any non-Euro 
denominated securities will be fully hedged into Euro by the Sub-Fund. 
 
The base currency of the Sub-Fund is Euro. 
 

Exposure to securities financing transactions 
 
The Sub-Fund may enter into total return swap, repurchase agreements and reverse 
repurchase agreements in respect of the assets of the Sub-Fund.  
 
The Sub-Fund does not intend to engage in securities lending.   
 
The Sub-Fund’s exposure to total return swaps, repurchase agreements and reverse 
repurchase agreements is as set out below (as a percentage of Net Asset Value).  
 

  Expected Maximum 

Total Return 
Swaps 
 

0% 25% 

Repurchase & 
Reverse 
Agreements 
 

0% 
 

25% 
 

 
Risk Management and Leverage 
 
Although the Sub-Fund may be leveraged as a result of its use of financial derivative 
instruments (“FDI”) and efficient portfolio management techniques, the Sub-Fund’s resulting 
global exposure will not exceed its total net assets, i.e., the Sub-Fund may not be leveraged 
in excess of 100% of its Net Asset Value.   
 
In the event that the Sub-Fund uses FDI, the Sub-Fund’s global exposure and leverage is 
calculated using the commitment approach.  This approach converts the Sub-Fund’s FDI 
positions into the equivalent positions in the underlying assets, and seeks to ensure that the 
FDI risk is monitored in terms of any future “commitments” to which it is (or may be) 
obligated.  Investors should refer to the “Derivatives Risk” section in the Prospectus for 
information in relation to the risks associated with the use of FDI. The Fund does not 
currently use FDI; however, the Fund may use FDI, as described in this Supplement, in the 
future and no additional amendment to this Supplement will be made to reflect such use of  



 

30380748.39 7 

FDI in the future. In the event that the Sub-Fund uses FDI, the Investment Manager and / or 
the Sub-Investment Manager will employ a risk management process in respect of the Sub -
Fund which enables it to accurately measure, monitor and manage the various risks 
associated with FDI, the use of efficient portfolio management techniques and the 
management of collateral. The Investment Manager and / or the Sub-Investment Manager 
will employ only FDI that are covered by a risk management process that has been cleared 
by the Central Bank. In the event of the Sub-Fund proposing to use additional types of  FDI, 
the risk management process and this supplement will be amended to reflect this intention.  
The Manager will, on request, provide supplementary information to Unitholders relating to 
the risk management methods employed including the quantitative limits that are applied and 
any recent developments in the risk and yield characteristics of the main categories of 
investment. 

SFDR FUND CLASSIFICATION 

SFDR Fund Classification: Integrates Sustainability Risk / neither Article 8 nor Article 9.  

 
INVESTMENT AND BORROWING RESTRICTIONS 

 
The investment and borrowing restrictions set out in the Prospectus apply in their entirety to 
the Sub-Fund.   
 

EFFICIENT PORTFOLIO MANAGEMENT  

The Sub-Fund may utilise techniques and instruments for the purpose of efficient portfolio 
management as set out in Appendix 1 to the Prospectus.  
 

 
MANAGEMENT AND ADMINISTRATION  

Detailed descriptions of the Manager and the other service providers to the Sub-Fund are 
set out in the Prospectus. 
 

VALUATION OF ASSETS 

 
The Net Asset Value of the Sub-Fund will be calculated by the Administrator as at each 
Valuation Point in accordance with the requirements of the Trust Deed and full details are 
set forth under the headings “Valuation, Subscription and Redemptions” and “Statutory and 
General Information” in the Prospectus.  The Net Asset Value of the Sub-Fund will be 
expressed in its base currency, which is Euro. 

 
SUBSCRIPTIONS 

 
Application Procedure 

 
Application Forms 
 
In order to subscribe for Units of the Sub-Fund, all applicants must complete the application 
form prescribed by the Manager (the “Application Form”), which sets out the methods by 
which and to whom the subscription monies should be sent.  Application Forms shall be 
irrevocable (unless otherwise agreed with the Manager) and may be sent by facsimile at the 
risk of the applicant.  The Application Form should be received by the Administrator by 4 
p.m. (Irish time) on the Business Day immediately preceding the relevant Dealing Day or 
such other day as the Manager may determine (provided the application is received before 
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the relevant Valuation Point).  If an applicant’s first Application Form is initially submitted by 
fax or other copy form, the originally executed Application Form should be received by the 
Administrator within five Business Days af ter the time for receipt of such application. 
 
Failure to provide the original Application Form by such time may, at the discretion of the 
Manager, result in the rejection of the application and any monies received will, subject to 
any applicable laws, be returned to the applicant (minus any handling charge incurred in any 
such return) by electronic transfer (but without interest, costs or compensation) or in the 
compulsory redemption of the Units.  In any event, no redemption proceeds will be paid until 
the original Application Form has been received and all anti-money laundering checks 
completed. 
 
In addition to the Application Form, applicants may be requested to provide other information 
(e.g. as to identity and corporate authorisation).  Failure to provide such information may 
delay the processing of the application. 
 
Fractions 
 
Fractions of Units will be issued where any part of the subscription monies for Units 
represents less than the Net Asset Value per Unit, provided however, that fractions shall no t 
be less than .01 of a Unit. 
 
Subscription monies, representing less than .01 of a Unit will not be returned to the applicant 
but will be retained by the Sub-Fund in order to defray administration costs. 
 
Initial Offer Period 
 
Class A Units will be offered at a fixed price of €1.00 per Unit during the Initial Offer Period, 
or such earlier time as the first subscription for Units is received.  Settlement proceeds must 
also be received in cleared funds within the Initial Offer Period, or such later period as  the 
Manager may in its absolute discretion determine. 
 
Pricing 
 
All subscriptions for Class X Units and, after the Initial Offer Period for Class A Units, will be 
dealt on a “forward” pricing basis, i.e. by reference to the Net Asset Value per Unit calculated 
as at the Valuation Point on the Dealing Day (together with an additional subscription f ee of 
up to 5% of the Net Asset Value per Unit, if applicable, as determined by the Manager) and 
adding thereto such amount as the Investment Manager considers appropriate (within 
permitted limits) as an Anti-Dilution levy.  Any Application Forms received after the relevant 
time for receipt will normally be held over until the next Dealing Day but may be accepted for 
dealing on the Dealing Day, if received prior to the Valuation Point for that Dealing Day (at 
the discretion of the Manager). 
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Payment of Subscription Monies 
 

Method and Currency of Payment 
 
Subscription payments net of all bank charges must be made in Euro and should be paid by 
electronic transfer to the bank account specified in the Application Form.  Other methods of 
payment are subject to the prior approval of the Manager with the agreement of the 
Administrator.  No interest will be paid in respect of payments received in circumstances 
where the application is held over to the next Dealing Day.  The Manager may accept 
payment in currencies other than the base currency in which the units are denominated with 
the prior agreement of the Manager and Administrator.  In such event, the Manager will 
arrange for conversion of the subscription monies into such other currency.  Conversion may 
be delayed until receipt of cleared funds.  This may delay the processing of any such 
application.  The cost and risk of converting currency will be borne by the applicant.  
 
Timing of Payment 
 
Payment in respect of subscriptions after the Offer Period must be received in cleared funds 
on the second Business Day following the relevant Dealing Day or on such other day as the 
Manager may determine.  
 
Payment 
 
If payment in cleared funds in respect of a subscription has not been received by the time 
specified above, any allotment of Units made in respect of such application may be 
cancelled.  In the event of the non-clearance of subscription monies, any allotment in respect 
of an application shall be cancelled.  In either event and notwithstanding cancellation of  the 
application, the Manager may charge the applicant for any expense incurred by it or the Sub-
Fund or for any loss to the Sub-Fund arising out of such non-receipt.  In addition, the 
Manager will have the right to sell all or part of the applicant’s holding of Units in the relevant 
class or any other Sub-Fund in order to meet those expenses. 
 

Minimum Subscriptions/Holdings 
 
Initial Subscriptions 
 
The minimum initial subscription amount is €10,000 or its foreign currency equivalent for 
Class A and Class X Units (or less at the discretion of the Manager in respect of any Class).  
 
Subsequent Subscriptions 
 
Any subsequent subscriptions must be for a minimum of €5,000 or its foreign currency  
equivalent for any Class of Units, (or less at the discretion of the Manager in respect of any 
Class). 
 
Minimum Holdings 
 
Any Unitholder who redeems or otherwise disposes of part of his holding must maintain a 
holding in the Sub-Fund of not less than €5,000 or its foreign currency equivalent f or each 
Class of Units, (or less at the discretion of the Manager in respect of any Class).  The 
Manager may redeem the remaining holding of any investor who redeems his holding of 
Units in the Sub-Fund to below €5,000 or its foreign currency equivalent for any Class of 
Units, (or less at the discretion of the Manager in respect of any Class).  
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REDEMPTIONS 
 

Procedure 

 
Redemption 
 
Every Unitholder will have the right to require the Manager to redeem his Units in the Sub -
Fund on any Dealing Day (save during any period when the calculation of the Net Asset 
Value is suspended or the redemption of Units is limited in the circumstances set forth in the 
Prospectus) on furnishing to the Administrator a redemption request. Units  may be 
redeemed only by written application through the Administrator.  
 
All redemption requests are dealt with on a “forward” pricing basis, i.e. by reference to the 
Net Asset Value per Unit calculated as at the Valuation Point for the relevant Dealing Day 
and deducting therefrom such amount as the Investment Manager considers appropriate 
(within permitted limits) as an Anti-Dilution levy.  
 
Redemption Request 
 
All applicants must deliver in writing to the Administrator a redemption request.  A 
redemption request may be made by facsimile by a Unitholder.  Redemption orders will be 
processed on receipt of faxed instructions only where payment is made to the account of 
record.  Any changes to a Unitholder’s registration details and payment instructions may only 
be made upon receipt of original documentation from the Unitholder.  
 
Redemption requests must be received by 4 p.m. (Irish time) on the Business Day 
immediately preceding the relevant Dealing Day. 
 
If the redemption request is received after the relevant time for receipt thereof it shall be 
treated as a request for redemption on the Dealing Day following such receipt but 
redemption requests may be accepted for redemption, if received prior to the Valuation Point 
on the relevant Dealing Day (at the discretion of the Manager). Units will be redeemed at the 
Net Asset Value for the relevant Dealing Day.   
 
 
A redemption request shall (save as determined by the Manager) be irrevocable and may be 
sent by facsimile at the risk of the relevant Unitholder.  No redemption proceeds will be paid 
out unless cleared funds and an original initial Application Form has been received by the 
Administrator, together with any other documents required by the Administrator (including 
documents to comply with anti-money laundering procedures).   
 

Payment of Redemption Proceeds 
 
Method and Currency of Payment 
 
Redemption payments will be made in Euro to the bank account detailed on the original 
Application Form. Other methods of redemption are subject to the prior approval of the 
Manager with the agreement of the Administrator.  No interest will be paid in respect of 
redemption payments made in circumstances where the redemption request is held over to 
the next Dealing Day.  Upon request by the applicant and with prior agreement of  the 
Manager and the Administrator the Fund may make redemption payments in currencies 
other than the base currency in which the units are denominated and in such event, the 
Manager will arrange for conversion of the redemption monies into such other curre ncy.  
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This may delay the processing of any such application.  The cost and risk of converting 
currency will be borne by the applicant. 
 
Timing 
 
Redemption proceeds in respect of Units will normally be paid two Business Days af ter the 
relevant Dealing Day provided that all the required documentation has been furnished to and 
received by the Administrator. 
 
Fractions 
 
Apart from circumstances in which a Unitholder is redeeming his entire holding of Units: - 
 
(a) fractions of Units will be issued where any part of the redemption monies for Units 

represents less than the Net Asset Value per Unit, provided however that fractions 
shall not be less than .01 of a Unit; and 

 
(b) redemption monies, representing less than .01 of a Unit will not be returned to a 

Unitholder but will be retained by the Manager in order to defray administration costs.  
 

Switching 
 

Unitholders of other sub-funds of the Fund may switch into the Sub-Fund.  Furthermore, 
Unitholders in the Sub-Fund may switch into other sub-funds. Details concerning the 
procedures for switching are set forth in detail under the Section headed “Conversion 
between Sub-Funds” in the Prospectus. 
 

 
FEES AND EXPENSES 

 
Subscription Fee 

 
A subscription fee of 5% may be payable in respect of Class A Units.  No redemption fee will 
be payable in respect of Class A Units of the Sub-Fund.  There will be no subscription fee or 
redemption fee payable in respect of Class X Units of the Sub-Fund.   

 
Management, Trustee and Administration Fees 

 
 
The Management Fees for each class of Units, the Trustee Fee and the Administration Fee 
for the Sub-Fund is set out below.  In addition, all operating expenses of the Sub-Fund, 
including the ongoing fees and expenses of the auditors, tax, legal or other professional 
advisers to the Sub-Fund and the Manager and any costs incurred as a result of periodic 
updates of the Prospectus, any Supplements and Key Investor Information Documents, fees 
and expenses of the Directors, regulatory fees payable to the Central Bank, transaction 
charges and any costs incurred as a result of the change of or the introduction of any new 
law or regulation, will be borne by the Sub-Fund. 
 
 

Management Fees 
 
Class A Units 
 
The Manager is entitled to an annual management fee of up to 2.5% of the average daily Net 
Asset Value of the Sub-Fund (accrued weekly, payable monthly in arrears) in respect of 
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Class A Units.  In addition, the Manager will be responsible for discharging out of its own 
assets, all fees and out of pocket expenses of the Sub-Investment Manager (and any 
investment advisers appointed by them). 
 
Class X Units 
 
No management fee shall be attributable to the Class X Units and, accordingly, the annual 
management fee shall represent a deduction from the Net Asset Value attributable to Class 
A Units only.  In addition, the Manager will be responsible for discharging out of its own 
assets, all fees and out of pocket expenses of the Sub-Investment Manager (and any 
investment advisers appointed by them). 
 

Trustee Fees 
 

The Trustee shall be entitled to charge all agreed fees up to 0.10% of the Net Asset Value of 
the Sub-Fund which shall be payable monthly in arrears out of the assets of the Sub -Fund. 
The Trustee shall also be entitled to receive out of the assets of the Sub-Fund transaction 
charges, sub-custody fees, at normal commercial rates, together with all reasonable and 
properly vouched out-of-pocket expenses (plus any applicable taxes), it incurs on behalf  of  
the Sub-Fund in the performance of its duties under the Trust Deed, which shall be payable 
monthly in arrears. 
 

Administration Fees 
 
The Administrator shall be entitled to charge all agreed fees up to 0.10% of the Net Asset 
Value of the Sub-Fund which shall be payable monthly in arrears out of the assets of the 
Sub-Fund. The Administrator is also entitled to receive out of the assets of the Sub-Fund all 
reasonable and properly vouched out-of-pocket expenses (plus any applicable taxes), it 
incurs on behalf of the Sub-Fund in the performance of its duties under the Administration 
Agreement, which shall be payable monthly in arrears. 
 
 

 

RISK FACTORS 

Integrating Sustainability Risk 
 
Integrating Sustainability Risk into the Sub-Fund’s investment process does not assure the 
mitigation of any or all Sustainability Risk. Any deterioration in the financial profile of an 
underlying investment affected by a Sustainability Risk may have a corresponding negative 
impact on the Net Asset Value per Unit and/or performance of the investing Sub-Fund. 
 
Potential investors should be aware of the risk factors set forth in the Prospectus. 

 

 
INDEX 

As of the date of the Supplement, the Sub-Fund uses (within the meaning of the Benchmark 
Regulation) the following ICE Bank of America benchmark: ICE BofA Euro Currency 3-
Month Deposit Offered Rate Constant Maturity Index. 
 
As of the date of the Supplement, no Bank of America Merill Lynch entity is listed on the 
ESMA register referred to in Article 36 of the Benchmark Regulation. 


